
PLS 101 - Lecture 34

The fundamental problem of democracy is that we profess to be a nation 
that believes in equality, right?  Thatís a very important value that we all 
hold.  And yet, would you say that if you looked at the rights we have, if you 
look at the Declaration of Independence and the Constitution, you see the 
rights that are listed in there.  My question to you is, are those rights 
enjoyed equally by everyone in this country?  Or, to use the term by George 
Orwell in Animal Farm, ìAll animals are equal but some are more equal than 
others.î  Are some individuals in our society more equal than others?  What do 
you think?

One of the thing I want to look at today is a question of what steps has 
the government taken to insure the rights of everyone, including the rights of 
minorities, and also whatís the proper role of government in protecting 
minority rights.  Just how far should government go in protecting the rights 
of minorities?  Let me just give you some interesting kinds of statistics 
here.  Despite the civil rights laws enacted by Congress in the 1960s ó and 
weíll be talking about some of these ó despite various decisions by the 
Supreme Court, many of the more than 33 million African Americans do not enjoy 
full social and economic equality.

Let me give you some statistics here.  Almost one out of three blacks in 
the U.S. are poor as opposed to one out of eight whites.  Almost 70 percent of 
black infants are born to single mothers.  Whatís the leading cause of death 
among males, young black males?  Anybody know?  Homicide.  In 2000, black 
unemployment was almost double that of whites.  If you go to a black 
neighborhood, the stores in those neighborhoods are likely to charge higher 
prices and provide lower quality items.  But even then, economic data such as 
this do not show the many indignities that blacks often face.

Letís look at education.  Even today, African Americans are likely to go 
to segregated schools, they are likely to be overcrowded, old, and below the 
academic standards of other schools.  This is occurring despite the Brown v. 
Board ruling in 1954.  How would you depict race relations today in America: 
are they positive or negative, would you say?  You know, racism is rampant in 
the South clearly and I can give you lots and lots of testimony to that.  But 
when I went to school up in Syracuse, thinking that, you know, here is a 
progressive northern state, that I wouldnít see racism up there.  And you know 
what?  Racism was just as rampant there as it was down South in a different 
kind of form.  Very, very interesting.

One person actually said this ó and itís kind of interesting in terms of 
characterizing relations.  In the South it was more like you saw 
discrimination in ó well, itís kind of hard to explain, but what you see a lot 
of times in the South is that in the concrete in terms of peopleís 
relationships, a lot of whites and blacks had very good close personal 
relationships.  So in the concrete, you didnít see as much discrimination in 
some cases but in the abstract you did.  And the idea behind that is there 
people would still not be in favor of affirmative action or equal rights and 
those kinds of things.  Whereas in the North, people are in favor of these 
kinds of general rights in the abstract.  But in the concrete, though, you 
didnít see any kind of personal relationships between whites and blacks up in 
the north.  In some respects it was much more segregated.

But the larger question is, is racism still alive today and the answer, I 
think, is clearly yes.  And what I want to even point to you, a few years, 
even within the past few years, there was a news report of more than three 



dozen black churches in the South being burned.  In Forsyth ó again, Iím 
picking more on the South because of my familiarity with this.  In Forsyth 
County, Georgia, every single year, which is a county outside of Atlanta, 
Georgia ó every single year thereís a march by the Ku Klux Klan.  So I think 
itís kind of interesting ó itís kind of ironic in a nation that prides itself 
on the idea that all people are created equal we would have such a racial 
problem, but in a lot of cases we do.

And I want to look at this in a more historical perspective.  As weíve 
seen here, the Declaration of Independence says that all men are created 
equal.  But yet that did not include slaves who were counted as three-fifths 
of a person.  Interestingly here, the Supreme Court reaffirmed the right to 
consider slaves as property in a very important court case, Dred Scott v. 
Sanford.  This was in 1857.  The facts of the case ó Dred Scott had been ó he 
was black.  He had been living for four years in a free northern state.  Heíd 
escaped to freedom.  And he went to court seeking to be declared a free man.  
This went all the way up to the Supreme Court and the Supreme Court ruled 
against that.  The Supreme Court basically said under this is that blacks ó 
that the Constitution did not intend for blacks to be considered as citizens.  
So in 1857 the Supreme Court said in this ruling that blacks were not intended 
to be considered as citizens.

Now, that was a terrible decision that was eventually overturned by the 
passage of the Fourteenth Amendment.  But there were actually three amendments 
that we can talk about all at the same time shortly after the Civil War or 
around that same time.  The Thirteenth Amendment outlawed slavery.  The 
Fourteenth Amendment made former slaves citizens.  Thatís essentially ó watch 
this here ó thatís essentially what overturned Dred Scott v. Sanford because 
Dred Scott v. Sanford said that blacks were not intended to be citizens 
according to the Constitution and the Fourteenth Amendment overturned that.  
And then the Fifteenth Amendment gave slaves voting rights.

So did things ó after these three amendments to the Constitution, did they 
change things for the better overnight for blacks?  Again, if you look at your 
history, the answer is clearly, patently no.  In the late 1800s there was 
rampant discrimination against African Americans and the Supreme Court did 
very little to end that.

For example, in one ruling the court said that the government could not 
discriminate against blacks but it was okay for private individuals to 
discriminate against blacks.  And that permissive atmosphere spawned something 
called the Jim Crow laws of the South and these were laws designed to keep 
segregation, to insure separation between whites and blacks.  This period was 
also accompanied by, again, the rise of the Ku Klux Klan, lynchings and terror 
for African Americans. 

In the late 1800s the court also ó well, let me tell you about some other 
things here, too.  Poll taxes and literacy tests that weíve talked about 
before designed to keep blacks from voting by charging them an outrageous 
amount of money.  Literacy tests.  You had to prove that you were literate 
before you could vote.  These were part of the Jim Crow establishment of laws 
in the South particularly.  And the literacy tests ó as I think I had 
mentioned way early on as an example ó I think it was Frederick Douglas had 
taken one of these tests to go vote.  He has a Ph.D. as a professor.  They 
gave him a literacy test and he passed it with flying colors.  And they said, 
ìWell, thatís the first part.  Hereís the second part.î  The second part was 
more difficult.  He took it again, passed it with flying colors.  Third time ó 
they said, ìWeíre not through yet.î  Gave it to him the third time and it was 



in Mandarin Chinese.  Seriously.  And he did not pass it because he did not 
know Mandarin Chinese, so therefore he was not allowed to vote because he did 
not pass the literacy test.  

I mean, so some the places will go to all lengths to keep blacks from 
voting.  Yes, they had voting rights.  That was given to them by the 
Thirteenth Amendment.  But whatever the South could do -- in many southern 
states and cities and counties and towns could do to prevent that from 
happening, thatís what they would do.  They would really try to use these 
kinds of measures to prevents blacks from having political power.  That was 
the fear, of giving them political power.

In the late 1800s, again the Supreme Court took a very permissive view 
about this.  Thereís a very famous court case, Plessy v. Ferguson, of 1896.  
This dealt with the idea of train facilities and it basically upheld the 
principle of separate but equal ó  youíve heard that term before ó equal 
facilities.  Segregation is okay as long as itís separate but equal 
facilities.  And that applied to public accommodations, to trains, to 
restaurants, to drinking fountains, whatever it may be.  That separate but 
equal principle really remained the law of the land until the mid 1950s.

I talked to my father because my father also grew up in the South and some 
of the things that he ó you know, he grew up in this era of segregation and he 
was able to share with me again all the different ways in which you saw ó for 
example, the drinking fountains that sound White Only or Colored Only, 
bathrooms White Only, Colored Only.  If you were in a bus, public 
transportation, the blacks had to go and sit in the back of the bus.  The 
front of the bus was reserved for the whites.  And so it was just very, very ó 
that was just part of the law, the law of the land basically, up until the mid 
1950s.

Now, interestingly, in the early 1950s there was a little girl by the name 
of Linda Brown, Linda Carol Brown.  She was eight years old, living in Topeka, 
Kansas.  She was black and her father was disturbed that she had to go to a 
school 21 blocks away when there was a White Only school only 8 blocks away.  
And this was a much nicer school than the black school 21 blocks away.  He 
wanted the best for her education as any parent would want and he was upset 
about that.  So he tried to enroll her in the white school and he was denied.  
She was not allowed to enroll. 

So with the help of a group called the NAACP ó the is the National 
Association for the Advancement of Colored People, an interest group that 
formed, headed up ó one of the legal teams headed up by Thurgood Marshall who 
became the first African American justice on the Supreme Court.  With the help 
of the NAACP, they took this case to court.  It reached the Supreme Court.  
The chief justice was Earl Warren.  Remember the guy, Earl Warren?  He was 
appointed by Eisenhower.

During that time ó he was a Republican but during that time that became 
the most liberalizing court in the history of the U.S.  But what Chief Justice 
Earl Warren said, speaking for a unanimous court decision here ó this is a 
unanimous decision ó he said, quote, ìIn the field of public education, the 
doctrine of separate but equal has no place.î  And so this was inherently 
unequal and it violates the equal protection laws of the Fourteenth Amendment.  
So he said that school systems all across the U.S. ó the Supreme Court said 
that all school systems should move with, quote, ìall deliberate speed to 
institute desegregation,î to tear down segregation.

And interesting little footnote about Linda Brown.  I donít know if you 
know this or not.  But do you know where she graduated from?  Probably donít, 



do you?  This is a very interesting footnote.  Central High School in 
Springfield, Missouri.  Isnít that interesting?  She graduated from Central 
High School.  She sure did.  Now, of course, as we have noted, compliance with 
the Brown case was very slow.

And there are some very important events ó again, the book details some of 
these so I wonít go into a whole lot more detail.  But, for example, there was 
another Central High School down in Little Rock, Arkansas.  There in 1957 
violence erupted at the intent to become integrated.  This required President 
Eisenhower to call in the National Guard.  In 1962 there was a black student 
by the name of James Meredith.  He attempted to become admitted to the 
University of Mississippi, the first black student to go to the University of 
Mississippi.  Riots broke out and two men were killed.  John F. Kennedy had to 
send troops, 16,000 troops, down to Mississippi to restore order and to 
protect Meredith.

In 1963, Governor George Wallace of Alabama stood in the doorway or the 
portals of the University of Alabama and said basically, ìOver my dead body 
will this university be integrated.î  And so he tried to block admission in 
1963.  As I have shared with you before, you know, even though Brown v. Board 
of Education occurred in 1954, in South Carolina I saw no integration even as 
late as 1969 despite the fact that the Supreme Court said, ìYou should move 
with all deliberate speed to institute desegregation.î  Fifteen years later I 
was still living and going to school in a white only school, despite the fact 
that our community was about 40 percent African American.  Fifteen years after 
that. 

By the way, that also reinforces something that I think Sarah talked about 
last week and the idea that once the Supreme Court issues something, this 
actually shows both the power and the limitation of the Supreme Court.  The 
Supreme Court can say, ìThis is the law of the land.  This is what the 
Constitution says.  This is how it should be interpreted.î  And they can speak 
with truth.  I like to use the analogy of a big mouth with its hands tied 
behind its back.  Because the Supreme Court can shout the truth but what it 
canít do is have the ability to automatically force its decisions upon the 
states.  Oftentimes it relies upon the President and the Congress and the 
states to carry out its laws.  In this case, as far as the states are 
concerned, like South Carolina, they dragged ó the State of South Carolina ó 
the school officials dragged their feet for 15 years ó 16 years or so before 
they actually instituted desegregation.  So again, progress is very slow.

The struggle for rights was manifested in other ways as well.  In 
Montgomery, Alabama, Rosa Parks as Iím sure youíve all heard, a black lady, 
refused to move to the back of a bus to give whites a seat in the front.  
Guess what happened to her?  She was arrested.  She was arrested because she 
didnít move to the back of the bus.  And there was a young minister there by 
the name of Martin Luther King, Jr.  He led a year-long boycott in response.  
And he later went to jail and his home was bombed.  

Thereís a really interesting movie that I was just thinking about, had 
Whoopie Goldberg and Sissy Spacek, called ìThe Long Road Home.î  Itís an 
excellent movie that really, again, depicts some of this boycott in Alabama 
going on at that time and how they got involved in that movement.  Again, an 
excellent movie.

But King led a year-long boycott in response to what happened with Rosa 
Parks.  And then he also organized demonstrations in Birmingham in 1963.  The 
police responded with fire hoses and dogs to these organized demonstrations.  
That, by the way, comes to this point here on page 32 that we have here in the 



reading, ìThe Letter from a Birmingham Jail.î  How many of you read that?  One 
of you?  You donít know what youíre missing out on knowledge if you donít read 
this.  I really encourage you, if you really want to understand what was going 
on, this is probably ó of all the readings in this reader, this is by far, to 
me, the most powerful.  If you want to see the power of written words, you 
read this.  If you want to be inspired by what the pen can do, you should read 
this.  Iím not gonna spoon-feed you and tell you what you need to learn out of 
it.  Youíre big people.  You can do that on your own.

But I will say this.  I mean, Iíve got some questions I wanted to ask you 
here.  This was a letter written to fellow members of the clergy -- he was a 
member of the clergy ó fellow clergymen, both white and black.  In fact, the 
white ones in particular were criticizing King because they were saying that, 
ìYour actions in Birmingham were unwise and untimely.î  And so he takes this 
as an issue while heís sitting in a Birmingham jail, an opportunity to explain 
why he believes in organizing non-violent protests.

He talks about laws as being just and unjust.  And so a question for you 
to maybe pull out of this, to let you think about, is what are some examples 
of an unjust law in terms of his view about these things?  And the other thing 
I would probably encourage to do is to again say according to this passage, is 
it okay to violate laws like segregation if your conscience tells you itís 
unjust?  And, according to King, would this be okay to do so?  And his 
solution, he says basically, ìYeah, it is okay, as long as youíre willing to 
pay the price for the violation of those laws.î

He also has in there, again, some excellent quotes here but he gives a 
good quote toward the latter part.  He cites alleged extremism of people like 
Jesus, the Apostle Paul, Abe Lincoln and Thomas Jefferson, and he says, quote, 
ìThe question is not whether we will be extremists but what kind of extremists 
will we be.  Will we be extremists for hate or for love?î  Itís a very, very 
compelling writing.  I really encourage you to read that.

[Inaudible student response]
That is his audience.  But youíre right.  I mean, itís basically ó he 

says, ìIf you want to know why we are doing what weíre doing, you know, let me 
tell you why.î  And he very well details that there in showing all the 
different ways in which during that time blacks have been discriminated 
against.  And again, a lot of us donít really appreciate that, you know.  You 
guys didnít grow up in the segregated South.  You didnít maybe grow up in a 
place where thereís a lot of racism.  Believe it or not, go read your history.  
This is not revisionist history.  This is what actually happened.  Go look at 
the video footage.  Go look and see other things.  Go look at the writing and 
youíll see what Iím talking about here, and I think itíll give you an 
appreciation for why African Americans have a very different perspective about 
equality than whites because of historical kinds of discrimination that they 
faced.

And again, back to our story here, in the same year, 1963, that King had 
written this, once he was released from prison he organized his march in 
Washington, D.C. and that brought about 200,000 whites and blacks to the 
Lincoln Memorial and that was the place where he delivered the famous ìI Have 
a Dreamî speech.  Eighteen days after this speech a bomb was thrown into a 
black Baptist church in Birmingham, Alabama, killing four young black girls 
attending Bible class.  In July of 1963 our President Lyndon B. Johnson signed 
a famous civil rights act of 1964 into law.  What you need to know about the 
Civil Rights Act ó again, this is in the book ó is that it essentially 
prohibited racial and religious discrimination in public accommodations.  



Essentially what we mean here is that they put an end to no more whites only 
drinking fountains, bathrooms, restaurants.  No more of that.  We put an end 
to those kinds of segregated vestiges of the Jim Crow laws of the South.

It also prevented employers from discriminating on the basis of race as 
well as color, sex, religion, and national origin.  So it was designed 
essentially to eliminate discrimination in public accommodations and also 
employment practices.  Another piece of landmark legislation the following 
year was the Voting Rights Act of 1965.  Again, guess what this did when you 
think about voting.  It called for a formal end to literacy test, a formal end 
to poll taxes, a formal end to gerrymandering.  Weíve talked about 
gerrymandering before, I believe.  Whatís gerrymandering?  When youíre trying 
to do that?  

[Inaudible student response]
Very good.  Yes.  When you were redrawing legislative districts, political 

districts, in a way to insure that blacks do not have a majority.  If you 
think about any kind of community here ó just to show you how simple this idea 
works ó if you have, for example, a community segregated and you had a sizable 
but significant portion of people who are African American and you drew the 
district in a way that allowed them to be there, they would elect African 
Americans to positions, it would give them political power, and they could 
help change the system.  So what do you do in gerrymandering?  You draw the 
district here so the vast majority here are the whites.  The minority here 
remains the minority.  You do it this way as well.  So, in other words, by 
doing it this way, you preserve white majorities in the political system.  And 
as you do that, you prevent blacks from having effective political 
representation, effective political power.  The Voting Rights Act ó again, 
that was still practiced rampantly.  The Voting Rights Act of 1965 put a 
formal end to it so it was a very significant piece of legislation.

Letís see what else here.  Despite all these advances still, even as late 
as 1965, life was still hard for the average black citizen.  Ghetto life was 
characterized by poverty and frustration.  There were riots in major cities ó 
Watts, for example, outside of Oakland in 1966.  1968.  Guess what happened to 
Martin Luther King?  Assassinated in Memphis.

One of the things that we want to talk about but unfortunately our time is 
getting ahead of us is that I also want to talk a little bit about how else 
has government attempted to respond to insure equality for African Americans ó 
one of which, of course, is affirmative action.  Again, thereís a good debate 
here on pages 13 to 24 that you need to follow in terms of affirmative action, 
understanding what it is.  The thing I will also point is as far as a major 
important court case with this was one that happened in 1970.  Probably the 
most famous court case about affirmative action was the University of 
California-Davis v. Bakke, B-a-k-k-e.  Thatís also listed in your reader.  UC-
Davis or Regents of UC-Davis v. Bakke, 1978.  Bottom line here in what the 
court said in the Davis v. Bakke case was that universities could not rely 
upon the strict quotas for minorities in the way they had done it but they 
still allowed universities to have race as a factor in their admission 
decisions.  They tried to take sort of a two-sided approach here and thatís a 
very famous court case decision.  Again, itís amplified more in the readings 
here.

Okay.  Well, weíll get started here and weíll talk about foreign policy.  
Thereís actually a lot here and again, we might need to ó itís really hard to 
kind of compress everything into such a short period.  In a lot of ways, you 
know, what weíre gonna do today is really trying to sort of provide you a 



brief overview in a lot of ways of the history of U.S. foreign policy.  And 
let me just go all the way back to the beginning to start out with to tell you 
that if you go all the way back to our Constitution and look at the Preamble 
to our Constitution, an important purpose of our government is to, quote, 
ìprovide for the common defense.î  So that goes all the way back to our 
Constitution.

The thing that we have to deal with in terms of our foreign policy is 
weíre often forced to make a decision between what people call guns versus 
butter.  Guns versus butter is like ó itís sort of a term for debate that 
really suggests the idea of how much money should we be appropriating out of 
our limited budget toward defense versus domestic policy, different kinds of 
domestic policy programs.  Thatís also known as the guns versus butter debate.  
And thatís the question that we always have to wrestle with here.  You know, 
how much is enough to ensure our national security?  How much is too much?  
And, obviously, this has really become a very important topic of debate over 
the last several years, particularly since the collapse of the Soviet Union in 
1991.  And obviously going on right now with the conflict and war in Iraq and 
our occupation over there in Afghanistan.  How much money should we be 
devoting to defense and our national security versus other programs that may 
not get funded?

I would also make the argument here that if we were to look at, 
particularly since World War II, the most important influence on our defense 
and foreign policy has really been our adversarial relationship with the 
Soviet Union.  If we think about, for example, the Korean War, the Cuban 
missile crisis, Vietnam, Afghanistan, all of these kinds of things are 
examples of conflicts that weíve had between the U.S. and the Soviet Union 
being involved directly or indirectly.

In addition to the various conventional conflicts like Vietnam and Korea, 
thereís also been, of course, the nuclear arms race, the build-up of nuclear 
weapons that are capable of destroying the world several times over.  That 
began back in 1948 when we had ó sort of even before then when we developed 
atomic weapons.  1949 when the Soviet Union first developed nuclear capability 
and that really changed the world and it changed the nature of our 
relationship with the Soviet Union.

Now, interestingly today, the Soviet Union no longer exists.  Thatís why I 
say up here are we safer since 1991.  The Soviet Union, our main adversary, 
collapsed internally in 1991.  The Commonwealth of Independent States was 
formed.  And so we deal with Russia and Ukraine, and many other of the former 
Soviet republics.  So the Soviet Union as a communist dominated nation no 
longer exists. 

But, I think, in a lot of ways ironically the situation today may be more 
dangerous for us than ever before.  We used to think, for example, that a 
major threat to our security came from our adversarial relationship with the 
Soviet Union.  But today, because the Soviet Union doesnít exist, weíre now 
dealing not with just one country but 15 separate republics and have to 
develop foreign policy relationships not with simply one country but several 
of these countries.  And weíre concerned, too, because of the fact that there 
are several kinds of ó some concerns that are going on right now in the Soviet 
Union in terms of how theyíre disposing of nuclear material and weíre 
concerned because there is high-grade enriched uranium and plutonium, making 
sure that we have controls on that material.

Did you know, for example, right now on the U.S. payroll we are paying 
Soviet nuclear physicists are being paid by your tax dollars just to have a 



basic standard of living over in the former Soviet Union.  Should we do that?  
Should we be putting these Soviet scientists on our payroll, paying them to 
continue doing research in nuclear weapons?  What if we donít do that?  Whatís 
gonna happen?  Someone else will.  Very good.  Someone else will.  Like whom?  
Terrorists.  Donít you think itís mighty tempting if one time you were part of 
the major elite in the Communist party and now your economic situation has 
gone down from being very high to very, very low, and somebody comes and 
tempts you saying, ìHey, sell us your secrets.  Sell us your technology.  Slip 
us a little uranium or plutonium.  We will pay you hundreds of thousands of 
dollars.î  The temptation is there, believe me, and that causes major concern, 
major sleepless nights for foreign policymakers in the U.S.

In a lot of ways I would make the argument that we are not safer since the 
fall of the Soviet Union.  In many ways we are actually ó itís probably more 
precarious today than ever before.  And not only that, not only in terms of 
whatís going on in terms of the Soviet Union and trying to control the 
materials there, but we have some other what I call hot spots.  Obviously 
right now our present occupation in Iraq, the insurgencies and the ó and 
again, in general the Middle East and the threat from terrorism we still face.  
Right now weíre concerned about Iran.  Iran has ó itís been pretty clear that 
Iran has developed nuclear capabilities.  And again, concerns us because of 
what they might very well do or they may sell some of that nuclear technology 
or nuclear materials to other kinds of ó either other nations or other groups, 
terrorist groups, that might be used against it.

North Korea.  Have you been following in the news about North Korea?  
North Korea is developing that nuclear technology as well.  Weíre 
unfortunately not able to stop whatís going on over there in terms of their 
progress.  And North Korea is bent on ó really ideologically theyíre so far 
separated from us in terms of what we believe.  They see us as a threat.  We 
see them as a threat.  And the fact that they are now acquiring nuclear 
capability is a very significant concern to the U.S.

Certainly in the last several years we had a lot of things going on in 
terms of Bosnia and Serbia, the whole issue of ethnic cleansing in Kosova and 
Albania, and sending troops over there trying to maintain order.  Weíve got 
troops over in Iraq.  Weíve got troops over in South Korea monitoring whatís 
going on over in North Korea.  We have troops over in the Balkans trying to 
keep peace there.  So our challenge in a lot of ways is basically we have to 
decide how ó again, going back to the guns versus butter debate.  How much 
money do we need to spend to secure or to protect our national security?  And 
are we prepared, for example, to fight more than one conflict in more than one 
time?  How many conflicts must we be prepared for militarily in order to 
secure ourselves?

And the decisions that they make obviously have very significant 
implications in terms of our taxes, in terms of our economy, and in terms of 
what we donít spend money on because weíre diverting money to our defense 
establishment.  So in a lot of ways, then, today we have to ó weíve got some 
very significant challenges that we face.

Let me go and give you a little bit of a historical overview of foreign 
policy and talk a little bit about some of these things.  This also parallels 
that first reading here that we have in the reader that deals with sort of an 
overview of foreign policy.  But in a lot of ways the U.S. -- historically 
speaking, weíve always shied away from becoming overly involved in world 
affairs.  Certainly between the 1800s and throughout the 1800s, you might say 
that for the most part our policy was one that could be termed as isolationism 



or isolation.  Itís the idea of avoiding direct involvement in European 
affairs.  And that characterized much of our foreign policy throughout the 
1800s.

It was pretty much enunciated in 1823 by the Monroe Doctrine.  And the 
idea ó and you had this probably in history courses as well.  The Monroe 
Doctrine basically said the United States would stay out of European affairs 
as long as Europe stayed out of the Western Hemisphere.  So Europe, you stay 
out of our backyard and weíll stay out of your backyard, essentially.  Europe 
should stay out and we will not meddle in European affairs.  Since we have the 
Atlantic Ocean separating us from Europe, you know, that kind of reinforces 
our posture of isolationism.

At the same time that we are saying we donít want to get involved in the 
affairs of Europe, we had something else going on, too.  This could be known 
as a policy of expansionism, also known as manifest destiny.  There was a 
belief that the country ó the United States should grow ó should extend its 
boundaries from sea to shining sea, from the Atlantic to the Pacific.  And so 
back in, for example, 1803 we acquired from France, under Thomas Jefferson 
when he was President, the Louisiana Purchase.  Major portions of the Midwest 
came during that time.

We also purchased Alaska from Russia a little bit later on and we also 
acquired portions of the Southwest from Mexico ó for example, Texas and 
Arizona, New Mexico, California ó in part with our war that we had with 
Mexico.  So essentially, you might think of this idea of expansionism or 
manifest destiny and isolation going hand in hand at the same time.

We have ó thereís some other ones I can give you here.  For example, the 
Spanish American War in 1898.  We also got Puerto Rico and Guam and Cuba and 
the Philippines.  But again, by and large during this period of time, we were 
staying out of European affairs.

In 1914 and 1940, you can look at that period as one where America is 
emerging as a world leader.  If we go back to the early part of 1914, World 
War I was going on and there was a lot of resistance about getting involved in 
World War I.  But as President Woodrow Wilson said, ìWe have to make the world 
safe for democracy.î  We still believe in isolationism but we had to stop the 
threat from the Kaiser and the Germans.  And they were trying to take over 
Europe, so we got involved.  We got involved in helping England and France. 

But after the war, in fact, Wilson tried to play a major role in helping 
to start something called the League of Nations.  This was our first attempt 
at establishing an international organization designed to insure peace.  That 
was in 1919 and that was considered as sort of one of the highlights of 
Woodrow Wilsonís attempts at establishing a way of paving the ó making the 
world safe for democracy in a lot of ways.

The United States ó many countries enjoined the United States to not 
enjoin in part because of that isolationist tendency.  The pressures in 
Congress were so strong that the Senate did not approve our joining the League 
of Nations.  And because the U.S. did not join the League of Nations, the 
League of Nations then collapsed.  We see in the 1920s and the ë30s with the 
Great Depression in 1929 strong feelings of isolationism.  Many people, in 
fact, blamed the Great Depression on too much economic involvement in European 
affairs.  And because of that, that may have caused the Depression.  There was 
too much economic interdependence and entanglement with European nations.

What happened, however, is that when we were forced to respond to the 
threat of Hitler in World War II, that essentially forced us out of our sense 
of isolationism.  And certainly 1941, when Japan invaded Pearl Harbor and 



bombed the ships at Pearl Harbor and we declared war, that essentially pretty 
much pulled us out of this posture of isolationism and forced us to become one 
of the worldís leaders. 

So in 1945 we tried again after the war was over.  We created the United 
Nations and this time we were a participant in that body and, of course, we 
still are.  About the same time ó Iím just gonna highlight some different 
important dates here ó 1949, we formed an alliance with many western European 
countries called NATO, the North Atlantic Treaty Organization.  During about 
this same time, the Soviet Union ó again, Russia had become the Soviet Union 
with the Bolshevik Revolution in 1917 and had become communist, and they had 
become a growing communist threat.

In terms of World War II, we really in a lot of ways debated which is a 
greater threat, the Soviet Union or Hitler.  We thought at the time that 
Hitler was a greater threat so we had a very, very kind of tenuous alliance 
with the Soviet Union.  But that tenuous alliance really broke down after 
World War II and what essentially happened was that the Soviet Union began to 
invade and acquire other eastern European countries right around there ó for 
example, Poland and Czechleslovakia and Hungary, and they created a military 
alliance called the Warsaw Pact.  So you basically had two military alliances, 
NATO and the Warsaw Pact.

Winston Churchill gave a famous speech at Westminster College about this 
time in Fulton, Missouri, saying that, quote, ìan iron curtain has descended 
across Europe,î meaning essentially that weíve got the Warsaw Pact versus 
NATO.  And, of course, because of this, this was the beginning of the Cold 
War.  And so we basically had ó there was a concern about the Soviet Union 
because they were communists.  What is it about communism that we didnít like?  
To go back to communism you really have to go back to Marxism, right, and the 
writings of Marx and what Marx said about basically the role of government and 
managing the economy, and thatís why you have mentioned the idea of socialism 
here.  Centralized controlled economies.

But how did Americans see communism then?  Let me just ask that for 
anybody here.  Whatís communism?  What was communism to your parents, for 
example?

[Inaudible student response]
Lack of democracy.  Of course, communists would say itís more democratic than 
America, okay?  But youíre saying that in terms of ó youíre equating communism 
with totalitarianism, right?  Government control, very few rights of the 
people under the way we saw it practiced at least in the Soviet Union.

The whole idea about communism and going back to communism and this whole 
idea of the Cold War is that we saw communism ó their ideology, for example.  
If you think about some of the contrasts.  The ideology, at least according to 
the American understanding of that, was that communism basically was 
atheistic.  They call it Godless communism.  Bent on taking over the world.  
And we saw that as a threat to our security.  And we saw that other countries 
were falling to communist influence.  We saw repression going on in other 
countries as well.  And so because of that, it made us very concerned about 
that.

So to suggest here whatís going on in terms of communism, letís just tie 
it in here.  Then we had this major ideological battle with the Soviet Union.  
We feared that communism was on the rampage, that we needed to stop it 
everywhere we could.  The creation of NATO was a good example of how we were 
no longer gonna be isolated.  The creation of NATO meant that we were 
committed to the security of western Europe from communist attack. 



We have here a doctrine enunciated by Harry Truman called the Truman 
Doctrine and the idea ó this actually applied to Cyprus and Greece, a conflict 
going on between Cyprus and Greece at the time.  But the idea that we would 
protect free peoples.  Our security and world peace demanded that we would 
protect all free peoples around the world.  We believed very strongly that the 
Soviet Union sought after world domination.  They proclaimed it in their 
speeches.  One of the former Soviet premiers, Nikita Kruschev, addressed the 
United Nations and he took off his shoe ó itís a very famous video footage.  
If we can get a copy of this, it would be great to put on TV.  Itís a video 
footage where he takes off his shoe and he begins to pound the podium at the 
U.N.  And he says, ìWe will bury you.î  You think that that didnít create some 
scare and concern among America?  It most certainly did.

So it was up to us to make the world a safer democracy again by trying to 
contain the influence all around the world.  And that, by the way, kind of 
goes with this idea of a posse of containment, also known as the domino 
theory.  The domino theory, like dominos, suggests that if one country in a 
particular region falls under communist control, the other countries around 
there will also do so.  So we developed, along the same lines of the Truman 
Doctrine, this idea of a policy of containment.  And basically what this meant 
here is that we basically began to provide aid to countries that were 
vulnerable to communist threats.

And so what did we do?  In the 1950s we began to provide aid to South 
Korea because of the concern about North Korea becoming communist and 
invading.  By the way, we tended to look at China which also became communist 
in the same kind of league as Russia.  But in a lot of ways thatís a very 
incorrect view because China and Russia have for a long time had very, very 
hostile relations to each other.  But again, China was communist, the Soviet 
was communist, the whole world is becoming communist, North Korea is becoming 
communist, weíve got to stop the spread of communism.  So weíre gonna provide 
aid to South Korea and that, of course, got us involved in the Korean 
conflict.  We did the same thing with North Vietnam.  The North Vietnamese had 
become communist under Ho Chi Min and we had to stop the North Vietnamese from 
invading the South.  So we tried to contain the Soviet and Chinese influence 
by committing troops to help support the South Koreans and the South 
Vietnamese in the ë50s and the ë60s.

A real test came in 1962, something known as the Cuban Missile Crisis.  We 
almost went to war with the Soviet Union and it would have been a nuclear war, 
in this case.  Basically ó in fact, you might ó some people say that in 1962 
the Cuban Missile Crisis was probably the hottest Cold War encounter between 
the Soviet Union and the U.S.  In 1962, the Soviet Union began shipping 
nuclear missiles to Cuba.  Cuba had become communist under Fidel Castro, right 
here 90 miles away from the United States.

1962.  Nuclear missiles are now being shipped to Cuba, aimed very clearly 
at the United States.  The United States saw this on the intelligence, on the 
spy planes and so forth.  We demanded that the Soviets dismantle the missile 
sites and we demanded that they halt the shipment of any more missiles.  We 
even set up a blockade around Cuba to stop this and we were prepared to go to 
war if we had to.  This encounter lasted for 13 days where we had blockaded 
the whole ó stopping any more ships from coming into Cuba and it almost took 
us to the brink of war with the Soviet Union.

Finally ó and this is when John F. Kennedy was our president and Kruschev 
was the Soviet premier ó the Soviet Union agreed to dismantle the missile 
sites in return for our assurances that we would do the same thing by removing 



missiles from Turkey.  Because we had missiles in Turkey aimed at the Soviet 
Union.  So again, that was a very hot Cold War encounter.

1970s, we began to see a bit of relaxation of tensions with Richard Nixon 
as president and Henry Kissinger as our secretary of state.  A lot of the 
1970s was characterized essentially as a period of detente.  Detente basically 
means relaxation of tensions between the two.  We created something called the 
SALT talks, S-A-L-T, for strategic arms limitation talks.  We basically tried 
to create ó we also developed a separate Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty, ABM 
Treaty, that limited the number of nuclear warheads that we would create and 
deploy.

And so during this time ó and we had Richard Nixon go to the Soviet Union 
and to China.  We had Brezhnev, the Soviet premier, come visit us.  And so we 
tried to have a little bit more ó that was characterized more by opening up of 
some trade agreements and relaxation of some tensions and putting in some 
treaties here designed to reduce some of the nuclear threat.

In 1979, though, something happened.  The Soviet Union invades Afghanistan 
in December of 1979.  Also during that same ó and again, there was nothing 
that we could do about it.  We said the Soviet Union is up to their old tricks 
again.  The most we could do about it at that point in time ó we werenít gonna 
go to war over Afghanistan.  The most we could do is basically decide that 
weíre gonna pull out of the 1980s Olympics.  Wow.  Boy, that makes them shake 
in their boots, doesnít it?  Guess what?  Not only that, but in 1979 we also 
have some Iranian fundamentalists under the leadership of Ayatollah Khomeini 
takes over the U.S. Embassy in the capitol of Iran, capture our embassy and 
capture our hostages for about 444 days.  I think about 52 hostages were 
captured.

These two things, the Soviets invading Afghanistan, the Iranian 
fundamentalists taking over the embassy in Tehran, made us feel vulnerable.  
Jimmy Carter was our president.  Oh, and the other thing too is Jimmy Carter 
tried to rescue our hostages by sending some ëcopters through that desert and 
they crashed in the Iranian desert in the middle of the night.  And again, all 
these things really made us feel very vulnerable in the foreign policy realm.

1980.  Ronald Reagan runs for president.  He says, ìElect me.  Iím gonna 
make America strong again.  And hereís what my policy is gonna be.  Itís gonna 
be one of peace through strength.  Weíre gonna make America strong again.î  
And during Ronald Reaganís presidency, America saw the greatest peacetime 
military buildup that the world ó not just the U.S. ó that the world had ever 
seen.  We stepped up defense spending.  That led to huge deficits, of course, 
but we increased our military and we began to do some other things as well.  
We began to provide freedom fighters ó and this goes back to Andreaís point.  
Freedom fighters ó we were assisting freedom fighters in El Salvador and 
Nicaragua, the Contra rebels to fight the Sandinistas who were communist in 
Afghanistan.  The Mushahadin.  We were going to provide them money, weapons, 
several billion dollars of assistance to the Mushahadin to fight the Soviet 
influence in Afghanistan.  One of those, quote, ìfreedom fightersî who 
belonged to the Mushahadin was a young fellow by the name of Osama Bin Laden.

1989.  The soviets began to lose influence in Eastern Europe.  Many of the 
communist leaders in many of the eastern European nations began to lose their 
hold.  Many of the communist regimes were toppled such as Hungary and Poland.  
The Soviet Union -- surprisingly to us, the Soviet Union did nothing to stop 
this.  When there were popular uprisings before ó for example, in 
Czechleslovakia in 1968 and before in Poland ó the Soviets had come in and 
crushed those rebellions.  This time nothing happened and they were declaring 



themselves free from the Iron Curtain and the Eastern Bloc.
Then, of course, at the same time we see the fall of the Berlin Wall in 

1989, June of 1989, and the reunification of formerly communist East Germany 
with West Germany.  And again, we began to think ó you know, when we saw these 
dramatic pictures of the wall coming down ó communism is beginning to crumble.  
In 1989 there was a democratization movement in China.  We thought democracy 
is working.  Itís spreading everywhere.  Of course, in China -- in June of 
1989 in China, that democracy movement was crushed and many people were killed 
as they protested and tried to stop communism in Thiamin Square in Beijing, 
China.

1991.  The Soviet Union is ó that year marks the fall of the Soviet Union.  
Thatís when there was an attempted coup of President Gorbachev by communist 
leaders.  Boris Yeltsin made a popular uprising, stood down Soviet tanks from 
rolling in.  There was a bit of a brief civil war.  But essentially, the flag 
of the Soviet Union fell and the establishment of those separate nations 
declaring themselves independent, free nations as part of the commonwealth of 
independent states.

So we saw a lot of major changes in here.  We also had in 1991 the brief 
war with Iraq.  I mean, thereís a lot of stuff here.  That was the one when 
George Bush Senior was president and Saddam Hussein was saying that, ìThis 
will be the mother of all battles.  If you come and invade us, all of your men 
will be coming home in body bags,î and everything.  And about 100 hours or so 
ó I think this war lasted about 100 hours before they surrendered.  But we did 
not actually go after Saddam Hussein and George Bush was criticized for that 
for many years thereafter.  But we had that in 1991 as well, the brief war 
with Iraq.

And so all these things here ó Iím sorry.  Let me just say this here.  The 
Soviet Union disintegrated.  We won the war against Iraq.  And, of course, 
what weíve seen since that time has been this emerging influence and concerns 
about ó I guess the major thing, of course, particularly since 9-11, has been 
the terrorist threat and the terrorist bombings in other countries as well, 
like in the embassies in Kenya and the World Trade bombing that took place 
back in 1996 or so, the World Trade Center bombing.

So again, itís a very, very different kind of relationship out there, 
different kind of world out there now.  And so the question is this today ó 
going back to what kind of defense policy should we have now that the Soviet 
Union is no longer a threat.  What is or should be the future role of the U.S. 
government?  Should the U.S. be the world policeman or should it act in 
concert with other nations such as the United Nations?  So a lot of good 
questions that really come into play here.  And some of this actually ó Iíve 
got a few minutes here to talk about sort of the making of foreign and defense 
policy and just talk a few things about how thatís done.

As we know, the President is, of course, the Commander-in-Chief of the 
Armed Forces, according to the Constitution.  The President has more influence 
and power than anyone else when it comes to making foreign and defense policy.  
He certainly has a huge bureaucracy to assist him.  He has a State Department 
which has all their embassies overseas.  He has a Defense Department which has 
the Pentagon headed up by the Joint Chiefs of Staff.  He has the intelligence 
capabilities of, for example, the CIA, the NSA, the National Security Agency, 
the National Security Council, part of the White House staff.  He has all 
these types of huge mechanisms designed to help him play a leadership role in 
the making of foreign policy.

But while he has probably the leading role, we know also, of course, 



Congress has a role to play, too.  As you know, for example, Congress ó going 
back to the Constitution, Congress has the power, the right to ratify 
treaties.  Has to have a two-thirds majority in the Senate to ratify treaties.  
The Senate also can reject appointments to key positions.  Weíve talked about 
that before so I wonít go into too much more detail here.  But the budgetary 
powers of Congress to decide how big should this departmentís budget be or the 
CIAís budget.  Who should be appointed or not be appointed.  The big issue 
right now, for example, is John Bolton with his United Nations appointment.  
But again, they have a role in terms of appointment and budgetary powers.

Constitutionally, as you know, Congress has the power to declare war.  And 
then lastly but not least in terms of the role of Congress, they also have 
this ability to engage in oversight.  When we talked about the role of 
Congress before as an institution ó how, for example, when Donald Rumsfeld, 
the Secretary of Defense, has to come before Congress and provide testimony 
and defend certain actions such as Abu Ghraib prison, this is a good example 
of congressional oversight in action.  Congress can basically investigate what 
the bureaucracy is doing ó the defense bureaucracy is doing and make some 
changes to what theyíre doing and hold them accountable for their actions.

A couple of other quick things Iíll say here.  If we look at this also in 
terms of what kinds of things does the United States have available to 
influence the behavior of other nations ó because a lot of what our defense 
and foreign policy is about is trying to influence other nations to go along 
with our views about certain things.  And so what we have, of course, are 
several different kinds of tools, one of which is formal recognition.  We have 
the right to formally recognize a country when it declares its independence.  
The President does that.  And as we have mentioned about this before, the 
thing I wanted to mention here, is that, you know, when the President 
recognizes a countryís right to exist, that sends a very powerful, symbolic 
message all around the world saying that this is a legitimate action.  And 
when Estonia, Latvia, Lithuania, for example, declared their independence and 
freedom from the Soviet Union back in the late 1980s, George Bush immediately 
ó George H. Bush immediately took steps to recognize their independence.  So 
thatís formal recognition.

Certainly the opposite of that.  If we have, for example, a country thatís 
doing something that we disagree with, we can break off formal diplomatic 
relations with that country.  During the days of the Soviet Union and the Cold 
War, we wouldnít break off diplomatic relations.  But what we would do is 
throw out some of their spies and they would throw out some of our spies.  So 
you had a lot of that going on, you know.  Theyíd catch a spy ó theyíd catch 
some of our spies over there and vice-versa.  And so thereís always these tit-
for-tat retaliatory actions that would take place.

But really, besides throwing out their diplomats, though, the more formal 
thing, taking the next step would be to actually formally break off diplomatic 
relations between one country and another.  If itís an extreme measure we can 
do that ó you know, if the situation warrants.  Obviously, foreign aid.  Why 
do we provide foreign aid to many countries, including humanitarian aid?  
Because we believe in good will, we believe that it promotes democracy, we 
believe that it helps people, we believe that it fosters human rights.  And 
certainly we can sign treaties and executive agreements with countries 
designed ó again, like the Anti Ballistic Missile Treaty or it could be a 
global/environmental kind of treaty, nuclear nonproliferation treaty, 
different kinds of treaties or executive agreements, scientific exchange 
agreements.  Again, ways to which we can foster the development of 



relationships in a positive kind of way that may actually ó you know, again, 
kind of say, ìWeíre committed to doing this.  Youíre also committed to doing 
these kinds of things as well.î  So we have that available.

Then we also have covert actions.  These are actions such as, for example, 
the Sandinista ó fighting the Sandinistas in Nicaragua by funding the contra 
rebels.  Covert aid or covert action in this case here or basically kind of 
secret kinds of actions.  When the CIA is involved in training freedom 
fighters, thatís an example of secretive kind of covert actions.  When we send 
spies in other countries, CIA or otherwise, designed to get intelligence about 
things that are going on in other countries, those are examples of covert 
actions.

And then lastly, another way we can actually influence the behavior of 
other nations is, for example, through trade, various kinds of trade 
agreements.  One very famous one is using something called Most Favored Nation 
status.  If you are granted MFN status, that basically means that you are 
entitled to the best deal in trade with the U.S. and that can have some 
significant economic benefits for your country.  What it would mean, for 
example, is that your exports over to our country, weíre gonna put lower 
tariffs on them or fewer quotas on the importation of those kinds of goods, 
which basically means you can export more, make more money that way, and that 
can be a good thing.

A lot of times what we will try to do is we will try to trade that kind of 
status, Most Favored Nation status, in exchange for certain kinds of positive 
behaviors on the other countryís part such as protection of workers, having 
child labor laws in place, some kind of human rights ó essentially insuring 
human rights in a given country.  And if a country is violating human rights, 
we might do the opposite by revoking some type of Most Favored Nation status 
or other kinds of trade sanctions that we might impose on other countries as 
well.


